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1. SUMMARY 
 
1.1 The Committee is aware that the Local Government Boundary Commission 

for England (LGBCE) is currently undertaking an electoral review of Tower 
Hamlets.   The aim of the review is to establish the most suitable number of 
councillors for the authority; and within this to propose the number and 
boundaries of wards to deliver:- 

• electoral equality for voters; 

• boundaries that reflect natural communities; and  

• effective and convenient local government    
 
1.2 The recommendations agreed as a result of the electoral review will be 

implemented with effect from the next local elections in May 2014. 
 
1.3 This report provides a further update on progress of the review.  It is expected 

that the Commission will publish its final recommendations on or around 
Monday 25th March.  Any further information received will be reported to the 
General Purposes Committee meeting on Wednesday 27th. 

 
2. RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
2.1 That the information in the report, and any further verbal update to be 

provided at the meeting, be noted.   
 
3. BACKGROUND 
 
3.1 The Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) is an 

independent body established by the Local Democracy, Economic 
Development and Construction Act 2009.  The LGBCE are responsible for 
reviewing local authority electoral arrangements, administrative boundaries 
and structure. 

 



 

3.2 Tower Hamlets has been identified as requiring an electoral review in the 
current year in accordance with the Commission’s criteria relating to electoral 
variances between wards.  Since the last review in 1998/9, the levels of 
electoral representation in the borough have become unbalanced due to 
housing development and other population changes.  As a result, currently the 
number of electors represented by the councillors in six of the 17 wards varies 
by more than 10% from the borough average.  In one ward (Millwall, which 
has 14,798 electors) councillors represent 47% more electors than the 
borough average, whilst in Spitalfields and Banglatown (which has 7,096 
electors), the figure is 30% below the average.     

 
3.3 The review commenced on 29th November 2011 when representatives of the 

LGBCE addressed the Mayor and Councillors prior to the full Council meeting.     
 
4. THE REVIEW PROCESS 
 
4.1 A local electoral review is conducted in two main stages.  At the first stage the 

Commission makes an initial determination on the future size of the council – 
i.e. the total number of councillors required to deliver effective and convenient 
local government in the borough.  This initial finding determines the duration 
of the review and the extent of consultation to be undertaken.  If a significant 
change in council size is proposed (i.e. a change of more than one or two 
councillors), a further period of public consultation is held on this question.   

 
4.2 The second stage of the review focuses on the proposed division of the 

borough into wards, to achieve within the total number of councillors 
proposed, the optimum number of electors per councillor across all wards of 
the authority.  Submissions on warding patterns are sought from the Mayor 
and Councillors, political parties, the public, residents associations and 
community groups before the LGBCE publish their draft recommendations.   

 
5. PROGRESS ON THE TOWER HAMLETS REVIEW 
  
5.1 The first and second stages of the Tower Hamlets review are now complete.  

The LGBCE published its draft recommendations on 13th November 2012 and 
these were subject to a final round of public consultation until 7th January 
2013.  

 
Council Size 

 

5.2 As previously reported, following public consultation, the LGBCE confirmed on 
14th June 2012 that it is minded to propose a council size for Tower Hamlets 
of 45 councillors, six fewer than the current 51.   

 
 Warding patterns 
 
5.3 Public consultation then commenced on warding patterns.  The Commission’s 

stated aim is to recommend a pattern of wards that:- 
 



 

• achieves good electoral equality (i.e. as far as possible, the member to 
elector ratio in each ward should be the same or within an acceptable 
tolerance level);  

• reflects community identities and interests;  

• provides for effective and convenient local government; and 

• Uses strong, easily-identifiable ward boundaries.  
 
5.4 There is no requirement for all wards to return three members – submissions 

may include proposals for wards electing one, two or three councillors.   New 
wards do not have to follow existing ward or polling district boundaries.   

 
5.5 The population of Tower Hamlets is planned to grow significantly and it is 

important that the review provides substantial equality for some years to 
come, so the aim is to achieve an equality of representation based 
on projected figures 5 years from the end of the review - i.e. in March 2018.   
The Commission therefore published electorate projections for the borough to 
2018, broken down into current polling districts.  The projected total electorate 
for the borough in March 2018 is 198,777.  Based on a council size of 45 
members, this means that each councillor will represent an average of 4417 
electors.  Therefore the target size for a two-member ward in the new 
arrangements would be 8,834 electors and for a three-member ward 13,251 
electors.  

 
6. DRAFT RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
6.1 The LGBCE published its draft recommendations for Tower Hamlets on 13th 

November 2012.  These reaffirmed the initial recommendation of a council 
size of 45; and proposed a warding structure based on this.  The Commission 
stated that all three of the borough-wide draft schemes that they received 
(from the Mayor, the Labour Group and the Conservative Group) provided 
good electoral equality, clear boundaries and evidence of community identity.  
They therefore based their recommendations on a combination of all three 
schemes, subject to modifications in some areas to reflect other 
representations received.  The draft proposals provide for a scheme of 20 
wards made up as follows:- 

  
o 2 x single-member wards; 
o 11 x two-member wards; and 
o 7 x three-member wards. 

 
6.2 The draft proposals would result in a number of wards with electoral variances 

greater than 10% from the borough average in 2013.  This is due to the 
significant development planned between 2012 and 2018 especially in 
Bromley-by-Bow and the Isle of Dogs.  For the purposes of the review 
the LGBCE divided the borough into 4 sub-areas as below:- 

  
6.3 Tower Hamlets south:  In the southern part of the Isle of Dogs, they propose 

to adopt the Labour group’s proposal for a two-member ward with Millwall 
Dock as the northern boundary and Seyssel Street and Storers Quay as the 



 

other boundaries.  They have modified the Labour proposal so that the 
Storers Quay community is entirely included in the ward.  They propose to call 
this Millwall ward.  They also propose a single-member Limehouse ward using 
Westferry Road, West India Dock Road and Commercial Road as strong local 
boundaries.  To the south of Limehouse, they propose largely to adopt the 
Conservative group’s proposal for a three-member Blackwall & Cubitt Town 
ward subject to minor amendments as a result of their recommendations for 
neighbouring wards. They also propose to adopt the Conservative group’s 
proposal for a two member Limehouse & Canary Wharf ward.  However, 
they propose to name this ward West India. 

  
6.4 Tower Hamlets east central:  The LGBCE proposes to adopt the 

Conservative group’s proposal for a single-member Poplar South ward with 
some small changes to reflect ground detail. They also propose a three-
member Poplar North ward which would have the western edge of Bartlett 
Park either side of Lindfield Street as its western boundary.  
These arrangements would help achieve high levels of electoral equality for 
the proposed three-member Mile End ward.  The Commission noted during 
their tour of the area that the overground railway provides the strongest 
boundary in the Bromley-by-Bow area. As such, they believe a north-south 
divide would deliver the best warding pattern in this area to create a two-
member Bromley North and a two-member Bromley South ward.  
They propose to adopt Councillor Aston’s proposal that Bromley North ward’s 
northern boundary should be the A11 and that the ward should extend west to 
encompass the British Estate. 

  
6.5 Tower Hamlets west central:  For the Stepney area, the LGBCE propose 

largely to adopt the Labour group’s scheme for a two member Stepney East 
and a two member Stepney West ward. They have made some modifications 
to the proposal so that the southern boundary of Stepney West ward is 
Commercial Road as well as some further modifications to deliver electoral 
equality for voters.  They have chosen to adopt the Conservative group’s 
proposal for a two-member Shadwell ward which has strong, identifiable 
boundaries. They also propose to adopt the identical proposal by the Mayor 
and Conservative group for a St Katharine’s & Wapping ward. As a result of 
these proposals, they also propose a three-member Whitechapel ward which 
is bounded by The Highway, Whitechapel Road and Sidney Street. 

  
6.6 Tower Hamlets north:  To the north west of the borough, the 

Commission propose a three-member Weavers ward which crosses Bethnal 
Green Road. The Commission believes that Bethnal Green Road is a uniting 
factor in the local community. To the south of our proposed Weaver’s ward, all 
three boroughwide schemes proposed a similar warding arrangement for the 
Spitalfields area.  The Commission believe that the Mayor’s proposal for an 
eastern boundary running along  Cambridge Heath Road, Darling Road and 
the western edge of the Burial Ground delivers the clearest boundary. 
They propose to call this ward Spitalfields.  As a result of their decision not to 
use Bethnal Green Road as a boundary between wards, the LGBCE propose 
to adopt the Mayor’s scheme for a three-member St Peter’s ward as well as a 
three member Bethnal Green ward which uses strong boundaries as well as 



 

linking communities to the north and south of Roman Road.  Finally, 
they propose to adopt the Labour group and Mayor’s proposal for the Bow 
area by creating a north-south boundary to form a three-member eastern 
ward and a two-member western ward, called Bow East ward and Bow West 
ward. 

 
7. COUNCIL MEETING, 28TH NOVEMBER 2012 
 
7.1 The LGBCE’s draft recommendations have been the subject of much 

discussion within the borough and two motions were submitted on the subject 
to the Council meeting on 28th November 2012. 

 
7.2 Following debate, the Council voted in favour of one of the motions submitted 

and resolved as follows:- 
 

This Council Notes: 

• The Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) 
has recently released its draft recommendations for new ward 
boundaries and names in Tower Hamlets. 

• That the LGBCE is recommending renaming the successor ward for 
the current ‘Spitalfields and Banglatown’ as ‘Spitalfields’ doing away 
with the ‘Banglatown’ name. 

• That the LGBCE made its decision following the Conservative Group 
submission which argued that: ‘the Bangladeshi community lives 
across the borough’ and that to include ‘Banglatown’ in the name 
‘implies that the Bangladeshi community in Tower Hamlets is restricted 
to the Spitalfields area alone’ 

• The strong local public opinion in support of the retention of the 
Banglatown ward name. 
 

This Council believes: 

• The Banglatown name was introduced to reflect the significant 
Bangladeshi population and the cross-cultural nature of our community. 

• Removing the name would be entirely wrong, especially as local 
residents have not been consulted by either the Conservative Group or 
the LGBCE. 

• The Banglatown name reflects not only the geographic location but the 
role of Brick Lane as the cultural heart of Britain's Bangladeshi 
community. 

• The Mayor’s proposal, adopted by the Boundary Commission, to 
reduce the number of councillors from 51 to 45 was a mistake and that 
with the fastest growing population in the country Tower Hamlets will 
suffer as a result of the reduction in councillors. 

• Were the number of councillors still set at 51, then Spitalfields and 
Banglatown may have remained a three member ward and the debate 
over the name could have been avoided. 
 
 
 



 

This Council resolves: 

• To call on all political parties to argue in any further submissions to the 
LGBCE for the reinstatement of the Banglatown ward name. 

• To support residents in making appeals to the LGBCE not to abolish 
the Banglatown ward name. 

• For the Council to write to the Local Government Boundary 
Commission for England on behalf of residents calling on them to 
reverse their decision to reduce the number of councillors from 51 to 
45.  

 
7.3 A copy of the letter referred to in the final bullet point above was circulated to 

all members of the General Purposes Committee in January 2013. 
 
8. CONSULTATION ON THE DRAFT RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
8.1 The LGBCE’s draft recommendations were subject to a final public 

consultation which closed on 7th January 2013.  During the consultation, the 
Commission received a wide range of responses as listed below.  All of the 
submissions listed can be viewed on the LGBCE website at 
http://www.lgbce.org.uk/all-reviews/south-east/greater-london/tower-hamlets-fer 

 
8.2 Below are the submissions received by the Commission:- 

 
Local Authority  
Mayor of Tower Hamlets formal representation 
Mayor of Tower Hamlets on East India & Lansbury 
Mayor of Tower Hamlets on Spitalfields & Banglatown 
Tower Hamlets Conservative group submission 
Full Council motion 28 November 2012 
Tower Hamlets Labour group submission 

 
MPs and Councillors  
Rushanara Ali MP 
13 submissions from local councillors (plus two additional submissions from 
councillors after the consultation date)  

 
Petitions     

• 160 signatures from Community Network opposing proposals for Bromley-
by-Bow ward. 

• 1352 signatures from Community Network opposing the reduction in 
council size to 45 and the renaming of Spitalfields & Banglatown ward.  

• 99 signatures from Save East India & Lansbury Ward campaign opposing 
the renaming of East India & Lansbury ward.  

• 1472 signatures from Save Banglatown Campaign opposing the renaming 
of Spitalfields & Banglatown ward.  

• 326 signatures from Tower Hamlets Labour Party opposing the renaming 
of Spitalfields & Banglatown ward.  

 
 



 

Local Organisations  
10 submissions from local organisations.  

 
Local Residents 
72 submissions from local residents, plus one additional submission after the 
consultation date. 

 
9. FINAL RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
9.1 Following the close of public consultation, the Commission is expected to 

publish their final recommendations regarding Tower Hamlets on or around 
Monday 25th March 2013.  Any further information received before the 
General Purposes Committee will be reported at the meeting.  

 
9.2 Once the final recommendations have been published, they will then be the 

subject of an order that will be laid in both houses of parliament.  Parliament 
has 40 days to consider the matter before the recommendations are 
implemented with effect from the Council elections in May/June 2014. 

 
10. COMMENTS OF THE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
10.1 There are no direct financial implications arising from this report. 
 
11. CONCURRENT REPORT OF THE ASSISTANT CHIEF EXECUTIVE 

(LEGAL) 
 
11.1 The Local Government Boundary Commission for England is established by 

the Local Democracy, Economic Development and Construction Act 2009 and 
the electoral review of Tower Hamlets is conducted in accordance with that 
legislation and associated regulations.  There are no direct legal implications 
arising from the recommendations in this report.   

  
12. IMPLICATIONS FOR ONE TOWER HAMLETS 
 
12.1 The aim of the electoral review is to secure appropriate and as far as possible 

equal representation for electors across all wards of the borough. 
 

 
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 2000 (SECTION 97) 

 
LIST OF “BACKGROUND PAPERS” USED IN THE PREPARATION OF THIS REPORT 

 
Brief description of “background paper”  Name and telephone number of 

holder and address where open to 
inspection 

 
Correspondence from LGBCE John Williams 
 020 7364 4204 


